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What is your committee doing?

Cottenham Village Design Group
Meeting Minutes: Held at 6 Tenison Manor – 24th July 2008 at 7.45.

Attendees; Alex Thoukydides, Mike Smith, Patrick Clark, Steven Poole, Bill Miller.
Apologies; Robin Heydon, Alex Darby, Katherine Heydon, John Williams.

1. Accept Minutes of Previous Meeting.

The minutes of the meetings of 14th April and 9th June were approved with minor corrections.

2. Review of Procedure for Planning Comments.

SP stated that planning comments were being reviewed in accordance with the Code o f 
Conduct dated 2004. SP stated that as applications are now online the Design Group has 
more time to review them. There is a three week period from the date of registration of the 
application.
SP stated that the reviewers used telephone and email communication to agree their 
comments in relation to applications. He said he felt this system was working successfully, but 
there could be pressure to submit comments on time. The Web copy of plans was used, due 
to difficulty of access to hardcopy plans, which were held at Cambourne or in the Parish 
Office, (which involves Julie Groves being present). Flexibility of email commenting is 
therefore required. 
MS stated that there should be face to face meetings for larger applications.

The meeting voted 3-2 for a verbal discussion,

AT said that this small majority should mean that from now on there will always be a 
preference for a verbal telephone or in person discussions, before the first set of planning 
comments are drafted.
AT stated that a disclaimer could be added to the bottom of each set of planning comments 
when they were published. It was agreed that this would be added and should confirm that 
the comments had been made by the Committee as a whole and not by individual committee 
members acting alone.
SP said he would prepare a simple disclaimer for approval by the committee.

ACTION SP
3. Review of Visit to Beaufort Court.

AT reported that this was an interesting and successful visit.
AT stated that Committee members attended and there were no general members. He 
questioned if more publicity should have been undertaken. SP said members do not need to 
be active participants.
PC stated that the Committee should continue to arrange visits even if only for the benefit of 
Committee Members.

4. Proposed Group Outings.

LETCHWORTH GARDEN CITY
MS stated that he had arranged a group visit to Letchworth Garden City on 13th September 
2008. He said that there would be a tour by Josh Tidy, Curator of the Exhibition and Garden 
City Heritage Museum.
AT said we would charge £3 per person for the visit and this was agreed.
MS stated no time was set at present. The tour would be 2 hours , with 0.5 hour in the 
museum, and 1-2 hours walking.
AT stated we should leave at 9.am for a 10am start with lunch at a pub to follow. This was 
agreed.
MS to contact Josh Tidy to arrange time etc. (Update: Mike and Josh have agreed a 10.30 
start in stead of 10am)

ACTION MS

AT stated he will circulate an email flyer once times had been agreed. The draft will be 
circulated to WM and PC for approval.

ACTION AT
BRE INNOVATION PARK
WM reported that the costs for visiting the park had escalated to £75 each and no special 
discounts are available. It was agreed that a group visit is not now possible and neither is 
group funding.

(WM sated that his office would be visiting the park at full price on 17 th September 2008, and 
anyone was welcome to join in with this visit. AT and SP expressed interest. (If SP is not able 
to make it MS expressed an interest) AT may report back to the Committee with a short 
presentation on the visit).

5. Competition and Stand for Autumn Show.

AT tabled the draft CVDG & CEAG quiz for the Autumn Show, and asked for comments. 
These were very favourable. It was agreed that some minor amendments to the questions 
would be made. It was agreed that we will tell contestants that the answers to the quiz can be 
found in either the CVDG Design Statement or the CEAG ‘The Cottenham Landscape’.
It was agreed that the DG information and membership form could be attached to the quiz, 
but with minor modifications.

ACTION AT
AT asked MS to check out if there was an unframed Richard Heeps photograph, which could 
be framed as a competition prize. It was agreed that CVDG would pay for the framing.

ACTION MS
6. Quarterly Newsletter.

It was agreed that this item should be put on hold as Kate Heydon was not present.

7. Public Meeting / Talk.

WM sated that Meredith Bowles (a Cambridge Architect with a practice in Prickwillow) would 
be prepared to talk to the group on the general subject of ‘The design of buildings to reduce 
energy consumption and CO2 emissions’. WM stated he had won an RIBA award for his own 
house and designed and built and extension for the University School of Architecture.
AT suggested WM ask for a title and bullets, so that JW could be asked about publicity. We 
will propose November 11th 18th or 25th at 7.30 at the CVDG lecture room.

ACTION WM
SP to check room availability.

ACTION SP
AT suggested that publicity should be considered at the next meeting.

8. Review of Planning Comments.

SP stated he had reviewed 2 sets of plans since the last meeting firstly on 23/6 and secondly 
on 20/07. He went through the comments made on the notable applications .

9. Any Other Business.

AT, (CVDG Chair), tendered his resignation. In part this was due to KH’s disagreement with 
him over the content of the Quarterly Newsletter.
The committee persuaded him to withdraw his resignation, and he agreed to remain chair 
until the next AGM.

10. Date of Next Meeting.

This was agreed to be Monday 1st September 2008 at 7.45pm at 6 Tenison Manor.

END OF MINUTES

Autumn Show Quiz
The Design Group ran a free prize 
quiz at the Autumn Show on 
6th September, giving away a framed 
photograph of Cottenham race 
course by Richard Heeps.
A total of seventeen entries were 
received, with eight answering all 
questions correctly. The lucky 
winner drawn at random was 
J. White of Comberton.

What Makes a House 'Eco'?
We have all seen the term plastered across 
the news, especially in stories about 
Northstowe, but what does it really mean?

Award winning architect Meredith Bowles 
will attempt to answer this question in a 
talk on Tuesday 11th November. 
Meredith will illustrate his narrative with 
examples of appropriate contemporary 
architecture, some of which can be seen on his practice’s 
websites at www.molearchitects.co.uk and 
www.studiomgm.co.uk.

The talk will start at 7:30pm in Drama Room 1 at the 
Village College. The event is free and open to all, although 
donations towards the cost of refreshments would be 
appreciated. For more information please contact our 
membership secretary Alan Leeks at membership@cvdg.org 
or on 250061.

Minutes of committee meetings, 
starting with those from 24th July 
2008, are now available on the 
group’s website at 
www.cvdg.org/minutes.html

J. White receiving his prize
from Alex Thoukydides, Chair
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Planning Summary
Recent years have seen a lower level 
of development in Cottenham. 
However there were still 74 
planning applications for 
development within the parish 
during 2007 with this year on-target 
for a similar number. A large 
proportion of these applications, 
close to half of them, were for 
extensions or alterations to existing 
domestic property. A small number 
continue to be for development, or 
re-development, of small parcels of 
land within the village - permission 
has been granted for 31 new 
dwellings on such sites during the 
last 3 years. A number of these have 
yet to be built, including 6 
‘affordable’ properties on a site off 
of Oakington Road. A further 
proposal for 13 
‘affordable’ properties 
on a second site in this 
area remains in the 
planning system.
Perhaps one of the 
most visible 
developments 
ongoing in the 
village this year is 
that on the 
corner of 
Lambs Lane 
and Rampton 
Road. The 
Design Group 
were disappointed that 
this development required the 
demolition - rather than conversion 
- of the Victorian Cottenham villa 
that previously occupied this site 
and we did object strongly to this 
demolition at the time. However, 
clearance of the site has probably 
allowed a more efficient 
development (seven dwellings are 

being created where there were once 
only two) and has provided an 
opportunity to add to Cottenham’s 
rich variety of buildings. It’s likely 
there will be differing views on the 
merits of this change.
The Design Group continue to 
monitor all applications for 
development within the parish. We 
prepare and submit comments to 
the planning authority when 
appropriate, these are always based 
solely on the principles and 
guidelines set out in the Village 
Design Statement. Copies of these 
are available on our website and in 
paper form at the local library. I am 
pleased to be able to report that we 
now make significantly more 
positive comments than negative 
ones; development proposals today, 
especially within the Conservation 
Area, are mainly of a good quality 
and in-line with the Design 

Statement.
I must mention 

Mereham. As most of 
you will know, this was 

the new settlement 
proposed for the 

Wilburton-Stretham ridge 
that, although out of our 

immediate area, many saw as 
a threat to Cottenham. Such 

a development would have 
significantly added to our 

traffic problems and would 
have impacted the landscape to 

the north of our parish. The 
Design Group opposed the 

development for these reasons and I 
spoke at the Public Inquiry to help 
get our message across. I am pleased 
to be able to report that the 
proposal has now been robustly 
dismissed by the inspector and 
Secretary of State and will not be 
going ahead.

Finally, we have a new Minerals and 
Waste Plan in preparation by the 
County Council which will guide 
minerals and waste development 
until 2026. This includes a proposal 
that will see a major area to the 
north of the parish - from the 
existing Donarbon site, across Long 
Drove and also across Twentypence 
Road and taking in the whole of 
Setchel Fen - used for sand and 
gravel extraction. The Design 
Group considers that this proposal 
will seriously impact the landscape, 
damaging the open fen-edge views 
currently enjoyed from footpaths in 
this area. Consultation regarding 
this plan is taking place now (until 
20th October), please consider 
making your views on this known. 
Visit the County Council website 
(www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk) and 
look for ‘Minerals and Waste 
Preferred Options 2 Consultation’, 
alternatively contact me via 
info@cvdg.org or on 203961.

Steven Poole,
Planning Comments Coordinator 
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Supplementary Planning Document

Written by the Cottenham Village Design Group

Adopted by South Cambridgeshire District Council,November 2007

CottenhamVillageDesignStatement
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Guided Tour of
Letchworth Garden City
On Saturday 13th September a group 
of eleven, comprising members and 
family of the Cottenham Village 
Design Group, were able to visit 
Letchworth Garden City for a tour 
of this first garden city. The tour 
was to be conducted by Mr Josh 
Tidy, curator of the First Garden 
City Heritage Museum.
A visit to the museum beforehand 
allowed for an understanding of the 
original vision of the founder, 
Ebenezer Howard; His ideas, first 
published in 1898, were for new 
towns that combined the best 
elements of town and country in a 
way that he hoped would end the 
poverty and slum conditions 
suffered by so many in the late 
Victorian era. The illustration ‘The 
Three Magnets’ shows the 
competing benefits of Town and 
Country combined in a new way; 
Howard dreamed of Garden Cities, 
well-planned towns with careful 
land zoning and a quality of life. A 
Garden City would have well 
designed houses with gardens set in 
tree lined avenues, clean and healthy 
work places and a pleasant and 
healthy environment in which to 
live, work and follow leisure 
pursuits.
Architects, Barry Parker and 
Raymond Unwin were appointed to 
design a master plan for the city; 
their 1903 layout was based on the 
principles of land use as defined by 
Howard. The museum is housed in 
a beautiful and unique building 
designed in 1907 by Parker and 
recreated inside was his office, filled 
with hand-made Arts and Crafts 
furniture.

Construction of this experimental 
city commenced in that same year 
on 3,818 acres of land at 
Letchworth, at that time a small 
hamlet. Today the Letchworth 
Garden City Estate comprises some 
5,300 acres.
Josh Tidy was then able to conduct 
members on a tour of the 
immediate town centre showing 
them many original buildings built 
at the time to showcase the city’s 
design principles. The continuing 
role of The Letchworth Garden 
City Foundation was also illustrated 
with a visit to the Spirella 
corset factory, familiar 
to those travelling to 
Kings Cross. The 
foundation 
fulfils an 
important role 
in the 
preservation of 
historically 
important 
buildings 
within the 
town and on 
this occasion was 
able to raise monies 
to restore the building 
to its original state 
following the closing down of 
manufacturing there. The building 
now serves as high specification 
lettable offices.
Members and their families were 
then able to take advantage of the 
seasonally good weather, taking 
lunch in continental style on seating 
laid on outside an eatery on 
Letchworth’s Leys Avenue. The visit 
was enjoyed by all attendees, with 
special thanks going to Josh Tidy 
for his time.

Alex Darby,
Information Officer (acting)


